BALQUIDDER DEER MANAGEMENT GROUP

NOTE OF MEETING
 Woodland Projects Meeting   

Tuesday 27th February 2024
at 12.15 pm
BALQUHIDDER HALL
1 Welcome
VC welcomed everyone to the meeting, the purpose of which was to look at the broad suite of woodland related projects that would potentially be taking place within the area over the next 5- 10 years, how they could best be implemented, and what that might mean for deer management.
2 Introductions
Present: 
Hamish Thomson (WTS Glenfinglas, Chair), 
Victor Clements (Secretary and DMP author), 
Paul Bekier & Matthys Jooste (FLS), 
Malcolm Walker (Scottish Water, Loch Katrine), 
Julian Clarke & Falcon Frost (Glenfalloch), 
Fraser Lamont (RSPB Inversnaid), 
Matthew Trewin & Stuart Farrant (Fountains Forestry/ Monachyle wood), 
Alan Sneddon (Monachyle Mhor wood & Hidden Glen Safaris), 
Barry Harper (Scottish Woodlands- Blaircreich), 
Seth Bird (RTS Forestry- Glenogle & Leskine),
Peter Jones (Greengold/ Ledcreich woodland), 
Mike Luti (Monachyle Beag/ Auchleskine), 
Emma Paterson (Suie), 
Nicola Colquhoun (Suie- Treasurer), 
Jimmy Irvine & Jamie Hammond (Nature Scot), 
Craig Armstrong (Scottish Forestry), 
Malcolm Young (LLTNPA), 
Dave Beaumont (RSPB/Trust in the Park/ Wild Strathfillan Project)
Apologies: Alcuin Artoxa- Mackenzie (Muirlaggan/ Blaircreich), Malcolm McNaughton & Alasdair Brookes (Inverlochlarig), Tom Turnbull (ADMG)

3 Woodland projects 1-14.
14 X potential projects had been identified within the area, and each gave a brief presentation of what objectives were sought and how these might progress over the next 5- 10 years or so.

WTS Glenfinglas has established c 1500 ha of woodland since they purchased the property, and are looking to expand this further in the next 5- 10 years, both through planting and regeneration of wood pasture on the open hill. Some of the deer fencing on older compartments will be removed. In terms of deer management, it is planned to increase the intensity and focus of efforts on the hill area, but WTS need to see a group wide plan that will give greater confidence in likely outputs, and need contributions from neighbours to be able to do that. 

FLS have established over 1000 ha of native woodland through planting in last 15 years or so. That has been successful, but fences are now becoming porous, and there is a significant area of regeneration on the open hill which would become established in the next 5-10 years if it was given an opportunity. FLS are therefore already increasing their deer control efforts, and will maintain that now for the foreseeable future. Small fenced enclosures will be established at higher altitudes to establish a seed source for the future.
In addition to the woodland regeneration, Scottish Water are looking to implement 150 ha + of peatland regeneration within the North Katrine catchment, and effective deer management is required to implement that. FLS objective is therefore to significantly reduce deer numbers on North Katrine, and current culls are designed with this in mind.

Beyond Loch Katrine, which they lease from Scottish Water, FLS also have significant forest holdings within the DMG at Kirkton, Benmore, Inverarden & Strathyre West, as well as smaller blocks to the south of the DMG bordering WTS Glenfinglas.

FLS have larch, to a greater or lesser extent, in all these areas, and that is presently threatened by disease. Where confirmed, there is a statutory requirement to fell the larch, which cannot be replaced with sitka spruce, so softer conifer species or native broadleaves are needed in the restocking. Often, significant areas of spruce need to be removed as well to allow access to larch areas, or to help with landscaping or other practical considerations. All this produces a significant requirement for restocking with more deer-sensitive species on a short timescale, which inevitably requires more intensive deer management.
The disease is already present at FLS Kirkton, requiring felling and restocking. The exact area and fencing requirements are still be confirmed.

The deer fences have recently been largely removed at FLS Benmore, with improved stock fencing only. The objective in that area is timber production. There are a number of felling coupes, with two more planned for period ahead, so deer control is important. Red deer culls have increased significantly during 2023-24, and this is likely to be maintained. Part of the area with vulnerable native broadleaves has been deer fenced, but the remainder is open.

Priorities at FLS Inverarden are timber production and ancient woodland restoration. As with Benmore, it is planned to remove the external deer fence, and replace it with a stock fence which is easier to maintain. Part of the area will be deer fenced to establish native broadleaves, but the rest will be open, and deer culls likely to increase.

FLS West Strathyre is a very large area. FLS already undertake very intensive deer management to the south of the block, allowing broadleaves to get away unfenced, but there is a very large area of larch to the north, and this will need to be felled and replaced with broadleaves too. As with other areas, this will inevitably lead to an increased deer cull being taken there.
Larch will also be removed from the higher ground at FLS Milton, and they will liaise with WTS Glenfinglas about arrangement for deer control around restocking areas there.

Glenfalloch Estate (East) are currently developing plans for 800-1000 ha of native woodland restoration at the northern end of their property over the next 5-10 years, incorporating the pinewood designated site, and the Loch Lomond Woods SAC/ SSSI site within their boundaries. The likelihood is that the scheme will not be fenced, and is also likely to involve additional planting at montane level as well. The estate are currently receiving tenders for delivering the project, so it is early in the development process. It is likely that hill cattle will be used to break up suitable habitats for biodiversity management purposes, and possibly to aid any regeneration as well which may develop outwith the planting area. This is a very significant project within the DMG area, but deer numbers are relatively low in that area, and the estate have been culling deer with this purpose in mind in recent years, so major changes to deer management are not envisaged, although the area will need to be kept free of deer going forwards. Glenfalloch to speak to neighbours about plans as they develop. Ie FLS, RSPB and Inverlochlarig.

The RSPB at Inversnaid are keen to promote regeneration on their property, extend the woodland area, and improve the status of the SAC/ SSSI on their ground. This is easier now given increased focus on management of deer numbers at both FLS Loch Katrine and at Glenfalloch.  Feral goats are the most significant herbivore there at present, and the RSPB manage this situation in conjunction with FLS and Glenfalloch. Regular counting/ monitoring is in place.
It is likely that larch disease will reach the mature woodland at Monachyle Glen/ Wood before too long. The woodland has a very extensive area of larch, scattered throughout, and it is possible that up to 300 ha of trees may need to be removed, including some spruce to facilitate larch removal and to allow for landscaping/ wind firm edges etc. Certainly a very significant operation. A large woodland creation project is being proposed for the northern end of the wood, which will almost certainly be fenced. At present, it is likely that the wood will be deer fenced to allow for restocking, as numbers outwith are very high, and the steep ground within would be difficult to extract deer from. However, fencing the wood, and removing it as shelter, would have significant implications for the hill deer regardless, so this felling/ restocking of Monachyle Wood is a major issue to consider within the DMG area.

There is no issue with larch at Blaircreich, but the developing LTFP will be looking at c 160 ha of felling and restocking in next 5 years or so. The restocking will be split between sitka spruce and native broadleaves It is likely that this will be fenced, with Blaircreich looking at increasing their stalking capacity. Fencing will remove shelter from the deer range, and this will need to be planned for. If deer densities reduce over this period, it may be that future areas will not need to be fenced, but that can be assessed closer to the time.

In the short term, a significant level of roading will be required to allow for timber removal.

RTS Forestry Ltd are planning a significant woodland planting at Glenogle and Leskine, c 235 ha of planting, with additional open ground areas enclosed as well, possibly 300 ha in total. The trees will comprise sitka spruce, Scots Pine and native broadleaves. Almost certainly, deer fencing will be required given numbers on neighbouring ground, and the position on the edge of the DMG. Plans are still being drawn up. Whether fenced or not, there will be deer management implications to removing good hill ground from the range, with compensation culling required. Glenogle/ Leskine has a fairly high deer density.
Edinchip not represented at this meeting, but they have the Edinchip SSSI on their property, which is an oak/wet woodland site in unfavourable condition. They also have fallow deer in that area. There are no specific plans at present, but there is likely to be agency pressure, and woodland creation on nearby Glenogle/ Leskine will probably require a deer plan which takes this designated site nearby in to account. Edinchip are supplying cull data and paying subs to the DMG again, and engaged with this process.

Ballimore not represented at this meeting, but VC had been to visit to discuss objectives. They would like to establish c 80 ha of woodlands on the hill for shelter and diversification of habitats, as well as doing some peatland restoration. At 32 deer per sq km at last count, Ballimore have highest deer density in the DMG, and this is likely to act as a barrier to grant funding unless this can be addressed. Discussions to be undertaken regarding options as part of this planning process.

Finally, the woodland at Ledcreich is to be partly felled/ restocked during this plan period. There is a good deer fence along the eastern side, and will be looking to repair fences elsewhere. The trees are mostly sitka spruce, and no plans to change that. As the owners expand their operations and holdings, they will be better placed to engage in deer management activity, and perhaps reduce their dependence on fencing in future.

4 Deer discussion
What does this mean?

The concentration of woodland related projects within a relatively small area is obviously very significant.

WTS and FLS will be putting more resource in to deer control across the 7 X areas that they manage, both for woodland regeneration and internal management of existing woodland, with higher culls already this winter.

The Glenfalloch project is in the early days of being developed, and estate will liaise carefully with neighbours on this. The option of not fencing is there because deer numbers are not that high in the area being considered for planting, but no final decision has been taken on that, and a final proposal has yet to be developed. However it is implemented, this will be a significant project within the area.

The Monachyle and Blaircreich woodlands are important for deer shelter and welfare within the DMG. The likelihood is that these areas will be fenced, but that will then need to be taken in to consideration when looking at appropriate numbers on adjacent hill ground. Deer control in Monachyle glen is difficult, given the steep slopes. Blaircreich looking at how they might increase stalking resource.
Likewise, the numbers around Glenogle/Leskine and the planting mixture envisaged would make that high risk not to fence, but the deer implications of such a scheme would be significant there anyway, and SF probably likely to take the nearby Edinchip in to consideration when looking at any deer plan.
VC to visit Ballimore again, but numbers counted in 2023 are likely to be a block on any grant funding for woodland or peatland creation.

The Ledcreich woodland proposals are unlikely to be significant by themselves, but cumulative impact of projects within the main Balquhidder glen are likely to reduce areas for deer shelter within the period of this plan.

The deer plan will look to put some numbers against densities going forwards, and VC to liaise with SF/Nature Scot with regards to their requirements for some of these areas.
5 Other DMG members 
The point was made that other DMG members with nothing envisaged at the moment have certainly been doing things in the past, with significant planting on Suie and Inverlochlarig, and Muirlaggan is largely a wooded property as well.

It was important that all members worked together, irrespective of what transpired, and that communications and deer welfare needed to be respected by all. There was no objection to any of the proposals as long as these considerations were in place.
6 Possible Problems

Timber extraction on Balquhidder road

The Balquhidder road is a major issue for timber extraction, with Scottish Woodlands and Fountains Forestry looking at options at the moment. Funding to deal with some of the problem areas has been declined, but looking at other possibilities. It is likely that a solution will be found, but timber extraction is a major consideration in relation to the woodland areas further up the glen and what might be contemplated there. The larch situation will however have to be addressed regardless.
Deer larders/ venison marketing

The LLTNPA has been able to recruit professional advice through the Venison Advisory Service (VAS) on developing better venison marketing structures within the area, with a report due before end of March. A further piece of work for Wild Strathfillan will also be carried out by VAS on a slightly later timeline Poor prices will certainly be causing some people not to cull larger numbers of deer, and lack of a larder space for carcasses is also a constraint on numbers culled as well. There are potential solutions to some of this, but requires investment, and an assessment of deer numbers which might be forthcoming in future years.

Reduction in woodland grant funding

The 40% reduction in planting budget sends a very negative signal to anyone contemplating doing woodland creation, although SF have never spent all their budget on this in recent years. It is likely going forwards that SF will favour those schemes which they judge to be best value, possibly preferring those which don’t fence, or those schemes which are able to source some of their necessary funding from elsewhere. It was noted that higher fencing costs did make schemes more eligible for carbon payments, and some people looking at that as an overall funding package.
7 Agency View
Nature Scot

NS were keen to support the DMG and members with these projects, and valued the opportunity to see them all together. JI would help develop population models within the planning project, and Nature Scot may be able to help the group going forward with resources if that was required. Mechanisms for deer management were changing, but it is not clear yet what they will look like in the future. “Restoration Orders” were being proposed as part of the current consultation process, but there is little detail as yet on what those might look like.

It was noted that the deer population within BqDMG could be reduced by 5000 (assuming 2000 hidden in woodlands), and still give people the sporting resource they say they want, which is actually very modest indeed.
LLTNPA

The BqDMG area has key strategic importance for the national park, and they are pleased to see so much proposed activity within the area. LLTNPA have a target of 800 ha of woodland creation per annum in their current park plan, and some of these possible projects are likely to contribute significantly towards that.

Wild Strathfillan
This important initiative is developing capacity quickly, with over £1 million of funding now in place, and looking to build and support capacity for both woodland creation and deer control within their area of operation. This included looking at the venison market and capacity locally, providing drone technology, and helping establish woodland types that might not be so easily funded by the Forestry Grant Scheme.

Great Trossachs Forest
WTS, FLS, RSPB and Scottish water are all key partners in this. They have a 200 year commitment to increasing the native woodland habitat within the area. They have secured good foundations over the past 15- 20 years or so, and the next 5- 10 years could see a significant increase in woodland area if deer and other grazing animals can be managed to that end. Glenfinglas, Loch Katrine and the woods at Inversnaid are all key parts of the Great Trossachs Forest as envisaged by the partners.

Scottish Forestry

SF were happy to see some of the projects coming forwards, and keen to support the DMG going forwards. It was important to members that they understood the funding available and mechanisms employed, and VC will continue to liaise with SF to clarify that. Woodland creation funding had been cut by 40 percent, and it was likely now that SF will prioritize those schemes which give best value for money in terms of cost per hectare of woodland created. This may mean giving greater weighting in the scoring process to unfenced schemes.
All encouraged to liaise closely with SF re options and expectations from applications. The DMG will help with that.
8 Woodland Projects 1-14   FINAL THOUGHTS
Existing projects within the area are going to continue with greater intensity, so that their desired outcomes in terms of native woodland expansion can be secured. This includes the FLS areas of existing forestry.

All other projects will make a careful evaluation of the options open to them, and the deer planning process will helpfully help with the choices to be made.

There was some anxiety about key properties not being present at the meeting, but they are engaging with the process, and it is likely that the barriers listed above may be more important to practical delivery.

There is an imbalance between what people want in the way of deer, and what is actually present, and this needs to be quantified better and addressed.

VC will liaise with FLS and Nature Scot in looking at a variety of population models to advise on culls for the 2024-25 season and beyond.

9 Updating deer management plan
Timeline

The objective is to produce a deer management plan in draft form before the end of March/ early April, to be discussed at next DMG meeting on 18th April.

Endorsement
It is hoped that a plan can be endorsed at that meeting. Nature Scot suggested that there may be ways of supporting any elements that have to be addressed beyond that point if necessary.

10 Next meeting 
Thursday 18th April, 2pm, Balquhidder Hall. 
11 AOCB
No other relevant information.

